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Present – Councillor Giles (Chair) 
Deputy Lord Mayor, Snape (Deputy Chair) 

Councillors Abrahimzadeh, Couros, Davis, Elliott, Hou, Li, Martin, Noon and Dr Siebentritt 
 

 
  
1 Acknowledgement of Country 

The Chair stated: 
 
‘Council acknowledges that we are meeting on traditional Country of the Kaurna people of the Adelaide 
Plains and pays respect to Elders past and present.  We recognise and respect their cultural heritage, beliefs 
and relationship with the land.  We acknowledge that they are of continuing importance to the Kaurna people 
living today. 
 
And we also extend that respect to other Aboriginal Language Groups and other First Nations who are 
present today.’ 

 
2 Apologies and Leave of Absence 

On Leave: 

The Right Honourable the Lord Mayor, Dr Jane Lomax-Smith 
 
3 Confirmation of Minutes - 2/7/2024 

Moved by Councillor Siebentritt, 
Seconded by Deputy Lord Mayor, Councillor Snape - 

That the Minutes of the meeting of the City Community Services and Culture Committee held on 2 July 2024, 
be taken as read and be confirmed as an accurate record of proceedings. 

Carried  
4 Declaration of Conflict of Interest 

Nil 
 
5 Deputations 
 
5.1 Deputation - Mr Ian Smith, RSL SA Board - Boer War Memorial 

Mr Ian Smith, RSL SA Board, addressed the Committee:  

• To provide the views of the RSL SA Board and its Anzac Day Committee against the proposal to 
include a plaque bearing the name of Harry Harbord Morant on or in the immediate environs of the 
South African War Memorial. 

Councillor Giles (Chair) thanked Mr Ian Smith for his deputation. 
 
5.2 Deputation - Ms Cathie Morant and Mr James Unkles - Boer War Memorial 

Ms Cathie Morant and Mr James Unkles addressed the Committee:  

• To speak in support of the inclusion of Sergeant Harry Harbord ‘Breaker’ Morant on the Adelaide Boer 
War Memorial to recognise his service to South Australia. 

 

Councillor Giles, Chair thanked Ms Cathie Morant and Mr James Unkles for their deputation. 

It was then - 

Moved by Deputy Lord Mayor, Councillor Snape, 
Seconded by Councillor Martin - 

That no further deputations be heard. 

Carried 

It was then - 

Moved by Deputy Lord Mayor, Councillor Snape, 
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Seconded by Councillor Couros - 

That the documents submitted as a part of these deputations are to be included in the minutes of the 
meeting. 

Carried 

The tabled documents can be found, for information, at the conclusion of these Minutes. 
 
6 Workshops 

Nil 
 
7 Reports for Recommendation to Council 
 
7.1 South African (Boer) War Memorial 

Moved by Deputy Lord Mayor, Councillor Snape, 
Seconded by Councillor Abrahimzadeh - 

THAT THE CITY COMMUNITY SERVICES AND CULTURE COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL 

THAT COUNCIL 

1. Notes the cultural significance of the South African (Boer) War Memorial on North Terrace and its 
heritage listing. 

2. Endorses and reaffirms the decision of past Councils, that the South African (Boer) War Memorial is a 
closed historical site of cultural significance and does not provide consent as the owner of the 
Memorial and owner of the land for the proposal to amend or alter the South African (Boer) War 
Memorial on North Terrace to include 'Sergeant, HH. 'Breaker' Morant' or any other names. 

Discussion ensued 

The motion was then put and carried 
 
7.2 Park Lands Leasing – Expressions of Interest: Carriageway Park / Tuthangga (Park 17) and Blue Gum 

Park / Kurangga (Park 20) 
Discussion ensued 

It was then – 

Moved by Councillor Davis, 
Seconded by Councillor Abrahimzadeh -  

THAT THE CITY COMMUNITY SERVICES AND CULTURE COMMITTEE RECOMMENDS TO COUNCIL 

THAT COUNCIL 

1. Notes the Expression of Interest submissions received for the two Park Lands facilities as shown in 
Attachment A to Item 7.2 on the Agenda for the meeting of the City Community Services and Culture 
Committee held on Tuesday 6 August 2024. 

2. Authorises the Chief Executive Officer or delegate to enter into five-year lease (and licence) 
agreements with the following applicants: 

2.1. Touch Football South Australia – Carriageway Park / Tuthangga (Park 17) 

2.2. Pulteney Grammar School – Blue Gum Park / Kurangga (Park 20). 

3. Notes that Administration will arrange a meeting with the North Western Junior Soccer Association to 
identify opportunities for accessing Park Lands facilities, including the playing fields programmed by 
the City of Adelaide in Victoria Park / Pakapakanthi (Park 16). 

Discussion ensued 

The motion was then put and carried unanimously 
 
8 Reports for Noting 

Nil 

 
 
 

Closure 
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The meeting closed at 6.41 pm 

 
 

 

 

Councillor Giles 
City Community Services and Culture Committee Chair 

 
Documents Attached: 

Item 5 – Deputations – Tabled Information 
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Black Rose Media 
 

 
 
RE: The Inclusion of Harry Morant on the Adelaide War Memorial  
 
I would like to add my voice to the chorus in support of the proposal to include the name 
Harry Harbord Morant to the Adelaide War Memorial. Morant signed up as a volunteer in 
the South Australian Mounted Rifles in Adelaide in 1899 and sailed for South Africa with the 
Second Contingent at the turn of the year. Therefore, it follows that he is entitled, according 
to all established conventions, to be included on the memorial.  
 
Given the headlines surrounding both his departure and the news of his execution I cannot 
imagine why his name was not included when the memorial was unveiled in 1904. Perhaps 
it was a political decision, given the controversy surrounding the execution and the 
campaign that followed, but that should not have come into it as the purpose of these 
memorials is to recognise service.  
 
As the author of the bestselling book Shoot Straight You Bastards! – The Truth Behind the 
Killing of Breaker Morant and the writer/ director of The Retrial of the Breaker History 
Channel documentary series, I am of the strong belief that Morant, Handcock and Witton 
did not get a fair trial and should not have been punished alone. There is clear documentary 
evidence that British officers - right up to Lord Kitchener – were equally as culpable so in 
2023 politics or history should not be an impediment – if they ever were.  
 
I sincerely hope that the council and can bring this unfortunate chapter to a speedy and 
humane conclusion as the relatives of Morant have been denied this consideration for far 
too long - especially as his name already resides on War Memorials in Canberra and 
Renmark.  
 
 
Yours sincerely  

 
Nick Bleszynski  
author/ film-maker  
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I also understand the details of about twenty-two other men who served as South Australian 
volunteers are yet to be acknowledged. This may be a matter that Council and South 
Australian RSL could collaborate and provide a fitting solution so they are recognised and 
provide an important and fitting testament for the families of these men. 

Finally, I would like to acknowledge our family’s appreciation of Mr James Unkles’ long-term 
personal commitment and advocacy in representing the interests of the Morant family in this 
regard. I also support his broader proposal for the design of a separate supporting a free-
standing panel near the Memorial to highlight the history of South Australia and the 
contingent’s involvement in the Boer War and the reason for Harry Morant’s inclusion on the 
Memorial. 

Given the limited general public knowledge about the Boer War, the addition of the name plate 
and a free standing panel would be in the public interest in understanding South Australia’s 
history of the Boer war. These additions will enhance the completeness and understanding of 
what is a very impressive historical Monument. 

I have requested Mr Unkles forward this letter on to your office. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Anne B Morant 
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Meetings are at the CROYDON R S L at 2pm on a Thursday Afternoon.                                           

2023 Dates: Feb 23, April 27, June 29, August 31, October 26, December 7 

 

Application by Cathie Morant to have the name of Harry Morant included on 

the Boer War Memorial in Adelaide 

I write on behalf of the Croydon Military History Group in Melbourne. The group has met six times a year 

for nearly twenty years and comprises a learned group of historians, authors, researchers and ex-service 

people. 

The application by Cathie Morant to have the name of her relative included on the Boer War Memorial was 

discussed at length by the 32 group members in attendance at our meeting on October 26.                                                                                                                                          

There are actually a few in the group who are not keen on the current push to have Morant pardoned (or 

at least re-tried) in respect of his later deeds while serving in the British contingent of the Bushveldt 

Carbineers, but the overwhelming opinion of the group was that these later actions in a different unit are 

certainly irrelevant to his recognition as a member of the 2nd South Australian Mounted Rifles.  

Apparently the Memorial was erected in 1904 from an imperfect set of records and it would seem simply 

fair and reasonable that any recent discovery of the names of any more men who served for South 

Australia should be added.                                                                                                                                                          

If there is any logic in leaving off the name of someone like Harry Morant because of later actions, then the 

ridiculous extension of that logic is that all the details of all the currently recognised men should be 

studied. Those who led a blameless life could then be retained, and all the others removed! 

One aspect of later and more careful historical research is that it creates a chance to right wrongs and to 

remedy omissions, either in records or publications or memorials. In this case it would be quite wrong not 

to add all the names that have come to light, and that certainly includes the name of Harry Morant. 

 

Regards John Howell                                                                                  John Howell 

Convenor of the Croydon Military History Group 20/11/23    
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Gerard Nash 
 
To:  
16 Oct 2023 
 
Dear Jim, 
Please pass this on to the relevant authority. 
  
Lieutenant  Harry Morant served as a loyal, dedicated officer in the South Australian  contingent of 
volunteers who fought in the Boer War. 
Subsequently he served in another unit,”the Bushveldt Carbineers”. 
For his service in the latter unit, he was rewarded with dishonour and execution, because he obeyed 
orders. 
  
Some years ago, when I was Dean of Monash Law School, I had occasion to examine a number of 
trials where justice had miscarried. Lieutenant  Morant’s trial was one of them. I am satisfied that his 
trial miscarried, both because he was denied an opportunity to call witnesses in his defence and because 
his impugned actions were carried out in accordance with express orders emanating from Lord 
Kitchener. The trial was a travesty and the charge unjustified 
  
Irrespective of the validity or honesty of that trial, Lieutenant Morant’s unblemished service with the 
South Australian contingent justifies, and logically requires, the inclusion of his name on the memorial to 
the South Australian volunteers. 
  
Gerard Nash KC 
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BOER WAR MEMORIAL SOCIETY OF WA Inc. 
 

 
 

www.boerwarwa.org.au  

 
 

   

 
 
(Let us be judged by our acts) 

 
13 September 2021 
 
To whom it may concern, 
 

Re: Inclusion of Lieutenant H.H. Morant on the Adelaide Boer War Memorial 
 

The Boer War Memorial Society of Western Australia Inc. (BWMSWA) is established to promote the 

preservation of the South African War Memorial in Kings Park in Perth and the education of all 

Australians about Australia’s involvement in, and commitment to, the Boer War of 1899-1902. 

To this end the Society supports the inclusion of Lieutenant H.H. Morant’s name on the Adelaide Boer 

War Memorial.  We recognise that Lieutenant Morant was executed as a result of his actions in the 

service of a locally raised (South African) unit, however, he rendered efficient and valuable service as a 

member of South Australia’s second contingent and should therefore be memorialised accordingly.  

Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
Brendan Cook 
President, Boer War Memorial Society of WA Inc. 

 

 

Spectemur Agendo 
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Re the proposal to include the name of LT Harry Harbord Morant on the Boer War 
Memorial North Terrace Adelaide 
 
I am pleased to support the above proposal. I do so having had a longterm interest in this 
matter. 
 
Much of the production of the film “Breaker Morant” was filmed in the then SA Film 
Corporation studios on Norwood Parade, Norwood SA. In 1979 I had recently been elected 
as the State MP for the electorate of Norwood and my office was a few doors away from the 
film studios. 
Lewis Fitzgerald who played the role of George Witton in the film visited me and asked if I 
would take an interest in the South Australian, Morant and his trial and execution by a 
British military battlefield tribunal. Fitzgerald said that he had read extensively on this topic 
and believed that Harry Morant, Peter Handcock and George Witton were wrongly 
convicted and their cause should be further reviewed and brought to public attention. He 
said his fellow cast members felt similarly. 
 
I did my own research and in due course spent many years advocating for the 
acknowledgement of Morant’s service on the Boer War memorial in Adelaide. A sad story 
evolved of resistance to this request despite Morant’s name being recognised at the 
National War Memorial in Canberra and Peter Handcock’s name being placed on the Boer 
War memorial in his hometown of Bathurst. I received heartfelt representations from both 
the families of Morant and Witton. Eventually I withdrew from public advocacy because of 
the emotional distress caused to the families and those closely involved in this cause each 
time it was raised in the public domain and the authorities simply pigeonholed the pleas and  
their hopes dashed. 
 
I trust that the brief so carefully prepared by Mr James Uncles on behalf of the Morant 
family will shed new light on the purpose of a public war memorial, the importance of the 
memorial containing accurate information and names, and the duty of authorities vested 
with the care, maintenance and ongoing responsibility for such memorials to listen to the 
cries of the families of their forebears who gave their lives for King and Country.  
 
Yours sincerely 

 
Hon Greg Crafter AO 
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